Finger Lakes Visitors Connection, Ontario County, NY

Board of Directors Meeting – December 11, 2019 9:00 a.m. 
County Building Room 200, Canandaigua, NY 14424  
Mission: To drive increased visitation and economic vitality by marketing and developing the assets of Ontario County as a premier leisure and meetings destination. 


	Board Member Attendance:
	Present
	Excused
	Absent

	Bob Bennett, Homewood Suites by Hilton Victor - Chair of the Board
	x
	
	

	David Hutchings, Sonnenberg Gardens – Vice Chair of the Board 
	x
	
	

	Lenore Friend, Finger Lakes Community College - Board Secretary
	x
	
	

	Steven Laros, Fairfield Inn & Suites Geneva - Board Treasurer
	x
	
	

	Mike Kauffman, Eastview - Immediate Past Chair of the Board
	x
	
	

	Mike Roeder, Ravenwood Golf
	x
	
	

	Sheryl Mordini, 1795 Acorn Inn Bed and Breakfast
	x
	
	 

	Suzanne Farley, Artizann’s
	x
	
	

	Carl Carlson, Cheerful Valley Campgrounds
	
	x
	 

	Frank Riccio, Cobblestone Creek Country Club
	x
	
	

	Meg Joseph, Ganondagan State Historic Site; Friends of Ganondagan
	x
	
	 

	Russ Kenyon, Kenyon & Kenyon
	
	x
	 

	Mark Gilbride, Lazy Acre Alpacas
	
	x
	

	Dan Marshall, Ontario County Board of Supervisors, Town of South Bristol
	x
	
	

	Lori Proper, The Lake House at Canandaigua 
	x
	
	

	Krista Johns, 41 Lakefront – a trademark collection by Wyndham
	x
	
	

	Charles Parkhurst, Lyons National Bank
	x
	
	


In Attendance: 

Staff: Valerie Knoblauch, David Lee, Julie Maslyn, Tracey Burkey, Melissa Knoblauch
Guests: Jackie Lee, Caitlin Langmead – Mengel Metzger Barr
Call to Order – Bob Bennett called the meeting to order at 9:02 am. After a round robin of self-introductions, he called upon Steve Laros who reported that the Audit Finance Committee had just met the hour before and had reviewed the details of the audit and the 990 and had received a positive support. Jackie Lee and Caitlin Langmead of MMB were here to review the audit and the 990 with the full board. 
Audit Presentation - Jackie Lee, along with Caitlin Langmead covered the audit; the process; the results. She noted that there were no findings for the audit. She reviewed the financial statements and shared that many of the year over year ups and downs were related to projects that take place in off years to one another. She also noted that it was our group’s goal to save our cash resources to ensure some steadiness in the upcoming two lean years. She focused briefly on page 5 which had “without donor restrictions” under Net Assets. This is the new rule with regard to stating the assets. She noted that the other category would be donor restricted, and we had none of that. She reviewed the notes section pointing out update #2016-14 and Note B regarding liquidity - the necessity for planning for assets which are available to management for general expenditures. This must be stated with intent by the board, showing fiscal planning for income and expenses. Finally, Jackie reviewed page 15, more specifically, the undesignated assets and the Board designated assets and how they are stated. Finally, the status of the new Simpleview contract was highlighted under the commitments section, noting its three year term. The website is an item that must be amortized over 3 – 5 years. 
Caitlin commented on the required communication, sharing that there were no material misstatements. This, Valerie commented made Linda and the team happy and relieved. 
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Finance/Audit Continued
Form 990 – Jackie Lee reviewed Form 990 at a high level, reminding everyone that they had just reviewed this with the Audit & Finance Committee. She informed the board that the Form 990 is the federal tax return required for a 501c3, is an informational return and is posted as a public document on the FLVC website. She noted Schedule L, which discloses relationships between individuals of a not-for-profit organization.
At the conclusion of the presentation, Steve Laros made a Motion to accept the Audit as Presented by Mengel, Metzger Barr; Meg Joseph seconded the motion.  All present voted in favor of the motion.

Steve Laros made a motion to accept the 990 and move forward to file. Charles Parkhurst seconded the motion.  All present voted in favor of the motion.

Valerie thanked the MMB team (including those not here today) and Julie Maslyn for their work. This was a particularly challenging year because of personnel turnover. She reminded everyone that while Linda Wiener was not here she was instrumental in helping us achieve this clean audit status. She thanked the board for allowing the resources to be put around us which result in a quality outcome.
President’s Report – Valerie pointed the board to take a look at one drive and the deliverables that we have committed to through our county contract.  This contract had been approved at the December 5 meeting which Melissa attended on our behalf. The program of work is focused on the bottom line of growing tourism and our economic impact and providing those services which support that.  
Valerie spoke about the ongoing changes in our product and the anticipation of getting the new hotels and renovated properties operating at full speed.  Krista shared their timeline for a renovation and the introduction of their new name and franchise. Lori reported on the hiring of a new GM and Guest Experience person. Both properties are looking to be open by July.  
Official Business - David Hutchings made a motion and Suzanne Farley seconded to accept the following:

· Minutes of the November 6, 2019 Board of Directors meeting

· The updated budget with Meetings and Conferences fully incorporated 

· Designation of current officers and Valerie as signatories for all bank accounts 

· Financial Reports: October Budget vs. Actual; November Budget vs. Actual; Balance Sheet as of 11/30/19

· Authorization to enter into a contract with SDR for the purposes of lead generation in the meetings market. 
· The President’s “top three” report
· Adoption of the updated 2020 Calendar as the official meeting calendar.  
As discussion, Valerie reviewed the Board 2020 Calendar and proposed topics and venues. She mentioned that the board needed to distinguish between the official board meetings, and the ones that are listed in red – which are more informational meetings and site visits that we hope they will attend. All meetings are following along with our theme of growing the meetings and conference business. The Board is going to be all over the county this coming year and see some very interesting product. 

Bob Bennett called the motion.  All present voted in favor of the motion.  
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Ad Hoc Visitor Experience Committee - Lenore Friend made a motion to increase the Visitor Experience Fund from $25,000 to $25,750 and to award the following matching grants for the 2019 program.  Sheryl Mordini seconded the motion. 

Discussion about the fund was started by Lenore expressing her appreciation that there were so many applicants for this grant and that the applications were well intentioned. She said it was good to see things we didn’t even previously know about. Valerie agreed that all applications were very good, they were well represented geographically. She noted that we should capitalize on the potential of the PR surrounding these projects. Valerie shared that two of the applicants may be eligible to complete their projects as part of our Partnership program. Naples Historical Society and Sonnenberg Gardens were not recommended for funding through the Visitor Experience Fund, but the team felt that their video projects could fit under this other program. Valerie will have Melissa reach out through the partnerships program. 
The following organizations are therefore granted their requested amounts of the Visitor Experience Fund.  
· The Greater Canandaigua Civic Center for $5,000; handicapped accessible skating equipment

· Fort Hill Performing Arts Center for $5,000; Part of overall accessibility (new build/major renovation)

· Town of Victor Department of Parks and Recreation for $5,000; handicapped style bicycle

· Main Street Arts (Clifton Springs) for $3250; Website ADA Compliancy steps for website 

· The New York Wine and Culinary Center for $2500; Making the front doors automatic

· The Rochester Museum & Science Center’s Cumming Nature Center for $ 5,000; Elevator installation – part of the bigger accessibility project
David Hutchings and Bob Bennett abstained from voting due to their association with Sonnenberg Gardens and that they were one of the applicants.  All others present voted in favor of the motion.  
Finance Committee. Valerie made a request to access the capital reserve account in the amount of $55,000 for the purposes of updating VistFingerLakes.com. David provided a background on some of the website related endeavors which would be brought together under a single redo, as opposed to specific targeted projects. These included:  Tracey’s immediate needs for the meetings and conference marketing; FLVC new branding; better accessibility and closer compliance with ADA, modernization of the look and the feel. After the presentation, Frank Riccio made a motion that upon the recommendation of the Finance Committee we should access the Capital Reserve account in the amount of $55,000 for the purposes of updating VisitFingerLakes.com using our current website provider, Simpleview, Inc.  David Hutchings seconded the motion.  All present voted in favor of the motion.  
Nominating Committee – Mike Roeder, made a motion on behalf of the nominating committee to put forth a resolution to Ontario County to have Stephen Fuller, Bristol Mountain fill the unexpired term of Suzanne Farley. This term would be for 3 years plus the remaining 9 months of Suzanne’s term, therefore to expire on September 30, 2023.  Dan Marshall seconded the motion and all present voted in favor.  
Suzanne left the room to a round of applause and many thanks. She said she was not going anywhere; and is still available to help where needed. She did wish to have a some more time to be retired, and enjoy her passions, such as golf.  
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Governance Committee – Meg Joseph reviewed the Board Self-evaluation. She noted that all except one board member had completed it. They were overall very positive and board members’ comments indicated that they value their role on this board and their association with the team and Valerie. If there was one area of improvement it would be to ask questions ahead of time on the agenda, but again, things were clearly presented and understood. Valerie commented that she would review the specific board goals and update them for PARIS. She appreciated the board’s engagement and input. 
Meg made a motion to post the results to the Public Authorities Reporting Information System.  Sheryl Mordini seconded the motion and all present voted in favor of the motion.  
Strategic Planning Committee – on behalf of Carl Carlson, Valerie noted that the committee would be working with Berkeley on his proposal for Destination Next. That will start next spring. Additionally, the preliminary results from the Cultural Study were unveiled. These were posted to One Drive for reference and will be a subject of review at a future meeting.This study, completed by Steve Powell (Destination Services) using the Implan model of economic development reinforces the data of the other studies that we’ve recently completed. 
Marketing/Partnership/Visitor Services Report – Tracey provided an overview of the activities that she’s been engaged in since the last meeting. She was pleased to report that the Beekeepers were coming to the area and that we had won the bid over Georgia and Pennsylvania. She also noted that she had started a meeting group with the hotel sales people; and toured the properties. She would be attending the ESSAE holiday party and taking Kendall along for the experience in the meetings services side of activities. 

Melissa reported on the calendar of educational activities (FLVC University). Note that this is one of the key deliverables for the county in that workforce development is so important. The calendar was posted under presentations on One Drive. She showed how marketing academy (which highlights what we do) and FLVC University (which teaches new skills) and partnership benefits will be reinforced with the e-learning program and an anticipated ambassador program. Valerie commended Melissa for this work. She noted that it is a work in progress and that the team is adept at recognizing the needs of the industry and answering their inquiries.  Stay tuned for updates. We look forward to board members and your staff’s engagement.   
Old Business                                                         
Valerie updated the board on her meetings with Ontario County on the occupancy tax law, which was due for renewal in 2020. She noted that there is agreement on the occupancy tax being on all rooms – removing the exemption for three or less. This is a fairness issue noting the availability and demand for units through Air B and B, VRBO, etc. The second discussion surrounded the language for distribution of the resources – broadening to include more than tourism promotion. The board recognized the county’s need to obtain resources for certain projects that could be related to tourism. In discussing it, the group wants to avoid the history lessons from others that if the language becomes vague and “tourism” is not mutually defined that raiding begins for pet projects and the tourism rationale is sometimes backed in to. This results in instability in funding for the tourism promotion efforts and tends to have a negative impact on the effectiveness of the tourism promotion agency and its ROI. It almost disincentivizes those trying to make it grow. Valerie proposed a sharing formula so that the county and our agency (the promotion and marketing budget) grow together. She reviewed this sharing above a base of a $1m or 95% of the 3% whichever is less as a direction for the new plan. The board agreed with this direction, confirming the desire for stability in tourism promotion.  
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New Business – No new business came before the board

Adjourn- Steve Laros made a motion to adjourn the meeting, Mike Kauffman seconded, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:45 a.m.                              
Reminder: Holiday Party, December 19th at the office from 4:00 – 6:30 p.m. Happy Holidays! 
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Attachment A

December 11, 2019 Board of Directors Meeting 
Team Members Activities 
From: Valerie Knoblauch 
Here’s a really quick summary and as always, please use this list to ask more in-depth questions in areas that have special interest or concern to you! Thanks everyone – and thanks for the team for all this work! 
David 
FLVC Network Infrastructure - Empire Access Install completed on 11/13/19 replaced FLVC”s telecom services including internet providing increase speeds with cost savings. Additionally, FLVC worked with InfoAdv to upgrade the FLVC network infrastructure. This improved wireless connectivity and network reliability. 

FLVC Security and Technology Audit - Update completed. FLVC addressed password procedures and reviewed Two form authentication requirements for all FLVC network users, this will provide an extra layer of security to the FLVC network and its information systems. Remote users also had improved connectivity and security measures to put in place while accessing the network over VPN. 
FLVC Visitor Experience Fund Judging - Worked with the FLVC administration team to implement a judging system for the Visitor Experience Fund. This allowed FLVC to stay within the allotted timeline and effectively score/review the applications securely and confidentially. The platform “Judgify” provided a simple portal for judges to efficiently score the submissions for the Visitor Experience Fund. 
Tracey 
Assessing and cleaning up existing accounts in the database and tracing accordingly 

Setting up sales calls and holiday gift blitz in Albany 12/12-13 

Reviewing meeting survey and planning follow up meetings with hotels in January/February 

Melissa 
FLVC University schedule built out and coordinated 

Planning for the FLVC Holiday Ugly Sweater Soiree 

Continue to coordinate the Canandaigua Lake Wine Trail with their new brochures, etc. 

Christen 
The ROC/FLX Craft Beverage Trail Passports and Trail Map have arrived, and I have been distributing items to trail members for holiday sales. I worked with David to create a commerce section of the website, as well as sent out the first trail newsletter. First Fest – Round 2 has been announced, and we’ve begun selling tickets for that March 2020 event. 

I have been working with Bristol Mountain to help promote the new amenities they’ve added, and have responded to a number or national and local winter media requests including “new winter developments” and “Après Ski amenities.” 

Kendall and I have been refreshing the website content by starting with the top 50 most viewed pages. We’ve been rereading/editing copy, checking links, and updating photos/attractions as needed. 

Julie 
Audit and Finances and files organization 

Visitor Experience Fund Coordination 

Kendall 
I have started to work with some other counties in the region to continue the Gateway Project at the Finger Lakes Welcome Center in Geneva. Two panel series will be installed in the center in early 2020 – 1 depicting our strong history of women’s rights and another highlighting the unique things in the Finger Lakes that weren’t highlight in the main room by the State. 

To continue our focus on bringing meetings and groups to Ontario County, I have contacted each tasting room in Ontario County to create a master document of their amenities and number of people they can accommodate as we aid in building itineraries for these large groups.
2020 Ontario County Four Season/ Finger Lakes Visitors Connection 

Board of Directors Meeting Schedule and Optional Events

	2020 FYE
	DATE
	TIME
	Focus
	Location – 



	*NOV.


	Wed.

11/6/19
	8:00 a.m.
	Presentation: NY Kitchen – Bethany DiSanto; Welcome New Board members; Meetings and Conference Sales Introduction – Tracey Burkey; Occupancy Tax history, overview
	NY Kitchen, Canandaigua, NY



	*DEC.
	Wed. 
12/11/19
	9:00 a.m. 
	Audit Presentation: Mengel Metzger Barr
Recommendations for Visitor Experience Fund Grants

Board Self-Evaluation Due

Occupancy Tax Legislation Update
	Ontario County Municipal Building

Second Floor

	DEC.
	Thursday12/19/19
	4:00 – 6:30 p.m.
	FLVC Holiday Party/Appreciation Event

Open House Style
	FLVC World Headquarters; 25 Gorham Street, Canandaigua 

	*JAN.
	Wed.

1/29/20
	8:00 a.m.
	Tourism Trends – Top Ten

Tourism Trend Focus: DNA Travel; edutainment; and micro travel

 
	Proposed: Clifton Springs: Main Street Arts, Warfields

	FEB


	2/14/20
	
	Proposed: Mini-makers Fair

Tourism Trends – Local – Make it local
	Proposed: Pinnacle Athletic Complex, Victor

	*MARCH
	Wed.

3/11/20
	8:00 a.m.
	 Update on Meetings and Conference Marketing and Sales

Niche Segments meant for us … 

     
	Proposed: Fort Hill Performing Arts Center, Canandaigua

	APRIL
	4/22/20


	
	Geneva Take-over! 

Tourism Trends: Environmental Travel 
	An afternoon/evening in Geneva … 

HWS College Campus

Specific Location TBD. 

Potential for Mark Gearan Performing Arts Center, etc. 

	*MAY
	Mon.

5/6/20
	
	National Tourism Week 

Theme of Workforce Development – Jobs

Tourism Trends: Cash free travel


	Proposed: Star Cider, Canandaigua

(perhaps an after tour of Lincoln Hill Farms) 

	JUNE
	TBD
	4:00 p.m.
	Tourism Trends. Insta-Travel! And, the revitalization of “the Underground Supper Club”
	Proposed: Nick’s Chop House- Rooftop Bar

	*JULY 
	Wed. 
or 7/15
	 
	2021 Budget Approval – Draft (must be after 6/25, but before 7/25)

Tentative: Locate Finger Lakes, presentation by Senator Mike Nozzolio

LOCATE FINGER LAKES is a Finger Lakes economic development initiative designed to assist and foster collaboration among the established Finger Lakes economic development efforts with targeted, proactive, marketing communications and networking.
	Proposed: Ramada, Geneva



	AUG
	8/5/20
	
	Tourism Trends. Remote working

Tourism Trends. Book Festivals/Literary Travel

Experiences, Experiences, Experiences
	Proposed: The Gell Center, Mountain Horse Farm, Hunt Hollow

	*SEPT.
	9/2/20
	11:30 a.m.
	Strategic Plan Update

1st reveal - rebrand
	The Lake House on Canandaigua

	*OCT. 

2020 FYE
	Wed. 

10/2/20

	8:00 a.m. 
	Annual Meeting, Budget, Business matters

Final Budget
	Hotel Canandaigua 


*Official Board meeting date. for other dates, there will be presentation, tours, etc. but no board action unless some is needed and officially declared. 

